Defford and Besford Parish Council
     Minutes of the Parish Meeting of the Council

Held on 17th March, 2009 at Besford Court
Present:  - Cllrs J Brookes  (Chair), J Dodwell,  A J M Roe, I J Spires, D Wilkinson, R Davis, C Woods
Also in attendance County Cllr A Hardman, Mrs M Mallet (Defford RIN) Apologies received:  PC Stuart Toms; David Gilman, Footpaths Officer
1. Declarations of interest recorded by: Cllr R Neath (School Governor) , Cllr D  Wilkinson (Parochial Church Council) ,Cllr R Davis ( Rooftop Housing Association)


2. Chairman’s Opening Remarks 

The Chairman opened the meeting and welcomed those in attendance. 

3 Chairman’s Report 
This is the first Annual Report I have presented to the Parish in the role of Chairman.   Firstly I take the opportunity to welcome you all here to this meeting and also our various guests from whom we will hear shortly.

I took over the Chair following the resignation as Chairman of Councillor Richard Neath who has a long and distinguished career in local Government as a member of Wychavon District Council before he became a Parish Councillor and subsequently chairman of this Council.   Richard is a very kind and considerate man and dealt with all issues fairly and gave everyone a good hearing.   Unfortunately life was made extremely difficult for him towards the end of his last year in office by the conduct of some members of the Village Hall Management Committee and he decided he had had enough but I would like to take the opportunity of formally recording on behalf of the Council our thanks to Richard for his past service.

The second person I would like to thank before starting on the business of the past year is our clerk David Taverner.  David has been subjected to a massive bombardment of emails from one member of the Village Hall Management Committee in particular who was pointedly and repeatedly asked not to send emails to David at his place of work but who consistently ignored those requests.   Most of the emails were unnecessary but David nevertheless always replied patiently and courteously to those emails even though the sheer volume that he received caused him problems at work.   I think as a Council we owe him a considerable vote of gratitude for not just his professionalism but the courtesy and patience which he has shown throughout some very trying times.

I would also like to thank the Management Committee of Besford Court for making this centre available to the Council for two meetings a year.   I hope this is the start of being able to better integrate the residents of this Estate into the local community.

On looking through the records of the last year I was struck by how similar ten months of those records were.   The Council has its routine business to contend with and that can be summarised as follows: 

Paying bills for the maintenance of verges and footpaths and various open spaces;

Chasing Highways at County level to do something about the state of the local roads; Chasing Severn Trent to do something about the blocked sewer at the junction of Crown Land and Harpley Road; Chasing the District Council to do something about the illegal activities at The Crabbe all whilst dealing with a much reduced level of planning applications as they were probably down by 50% over the previous year which is one way of measuring the effect of the credit crunch.

As for the various chasing matters referred to, the District Council has said after 10 months it will do something about The Crabbe but we are still waiting to find out what and Severn Trent did after 10 months do some work on the sewer but the sewer remains troublesome and we are now starting the process all over again to get some movement from both those organisations on those respective matters.   Highways of course do what they always do which is little or nothing.   At least they have the merit of consistency and we just keep at them.   The state of the local roads are such that the 30 mph signs may now be viewed as a challenge rather than a speed restriction.   Our member Ron Davis is in June seeking election to the County Council and we wish him well.

The main issue throughout the year of course has been the saga of the proposed new village hall.   Some of you who have been getting your information from the Parish magazine will have a rather jaundiced view of what has actually been going on.   This however is neither the time or the place to go into the true history of matters.   All that needs to be said this evening is that the original deal for the sale of the old Hall has been lost and we have a situation now that there is insufficient money to repair the old Hall and no money to build the new.  

That situation is not going to alter unless there is a united effort to deal with matters.   This will require a change in the how the VHMC conducts itself and will require an end to secrecy.   It will have to be more open and honest in its dealings.   This warning is not just meant for the Village Hall Committee.   We have seen during the past twelve months a much cherished Parish magazine which was a magazine of information transformed into a propaganda newssheet which interfered with Parish Minutes and became a vehicle for comment, most of it inaccurate, rather than a vehicle for information.

At this point it is worth mentioning that one member of the Council resigned during the year the day after he had presented to the Council a letter which purported to be written on behalf of the gardening club.   It quickly became apparent the next day that the letter made several untrue claims and whether there was a cause and effect I cannot say but the Councillor who had been duped into producing that letter as a true and accurate account of the claims it made, resigned the next day.   That was the act of an honourable man.   Those who produced that letter or handed it on to the Councillor concerned did not I understand follow that selfless act.   The vacancy created by that situation has been filled, without an election, by a declared supporter of the Village Hall Committee so the Village Hall Committee cannot be heard to complain as it has wrongly done so many times in the past, that decisions are being taken in private.

Consideration to a way forward from out of the current shambles will be given by the Council but this Council will not be subverted in its determination to discharge its duty to the whole community.   The Council is and always has been of the opinion and remains of the opinion that the Village Hall is still, notwithstanding its diminishing use, an important community asset.  It is not however the prerogative of a single pressure group which is what it has in the past become.   There has to be a much more open and conciliatory approach by all parties to move on from the current situation.

This warning is meant for all pressure groups and also for one member of this Council who, due to what is clearly a complete misunderstanding of two letters that he has received in response to question he put to the Charity Commissioners, has failed to understand the contents of those letters and has embarked upon a course seeking to divert the Council from doing its proper duty.   Not only has that Councillor revealed his own ignorance but that letter was distributed by a member of the Village Hall Committee.   If members of the VHMC are still intent on trying to in some way show that they are more powerful than the elected body of the Parish Council there is no hope.   This Council and the Standards Board will control that particular Councillor.   The Village Hall Committee also needs to put its own house in order and to do so rather quickly and if that means people have either got to consider their position or others have to be disciplined and removed, then the VHMC should not flinch in changing itself from a sectional interest group into a group which has the interests of the whole community at heart.

Throughout the last two years the Parish Council has consistently made the point that the prospect of a new Hall has been there for the taking.  The VHMC which has been more concerned with its status, obviously will see things differently.   That is as good a reason as any as to why the current confrontation has to end and the two organisations work openly and honestly together which it has always done until the past two years.   If the existing membership of the VHMC has a mindset which finds it impossible to cooperate with the Council then in the interests of the community it should stand down and let someone else take over.   If however you are prepared to genuinely extend the hand of cooperation then the Council remains willing to work with you.

Now finally the good news the Parish precept for the future year has been set as only £200.00 more than last year.   Divide that between the Council Tax payers of the Parish and the increase is less than the price of a box of matches.   For that you get a talented and highly honourable group of people who collectively have a considerable range of talents.   We are also with the exception of our most recent recruit, a Council elected by the highest percentage turn out of the electorate in the County for a local election, 53%.   Your Council does a good job for you – and you should support it.

4. District Councillors Report – Cllr R Davis
CCllr Davis outlined the following points by way of an update from recent activities by the District Council

Flood Data sheets for all of the Wychavon area had recently been completed and a list of priority actions would be drawn up under the District Council’s Flood Alleviation Programme

Cllr Davis advised of continuing restrictions to the District Council’s financial situation following the economic downturn. Car Parking and Planning Fee income had diminished rapidly during the last few months and the Council was also estimating that it would now suffer a £1m reduction in its investment income budget in 2009/10 following the rapid fall in interest rates in recent months.

The Council was continuing to pursue the recovery of its investment of £1.5M in the Icelandic Bank Landsbanki – but it was not yet known how much of this would eventually be recovered.

The roll out of refuse wheelie bins throughout the District was being completed and Cllr Davis advised that special arrangements could be made for those people who were unable to move their bins for collection. Any such applications should be made directly to the District Council

5. County Councillors Report – Cllr A Hardman

Cllr Hardman advised that Worcestershire County Council had increased its Council tax levy by 2.5% for 2009/10
The ongoing issue of further repairs to poor road surfaces within the parish had again be referred to the appropriate team responsible at the County Council – but repair and maintenance budgets were very limited.

Much emergency repair work to roads and highways had been necessary following the summer flooding incidents and although additional financial support was being received from the government some deficit funding had fallen on the County Council budgets. 

Following the completion of the Pershore High Street enhancements scheme the County Council were planning further works at the Worcester Road/ Station Road junction in Pershore

6. Local Community Police officer report

The Clerk presented the local community police officer’s e mailed report as follows:- 
“For Defford – There has been a small reduction in recorded crime, 13 this year – compared to 15 last. There were 2 cases of burglary, as opposed to 3 the previous year. There were no recorded cases of violent crime (assaults).
Besford- 4 recorded minor crimes this year as opposed to 7 last. Of these were related to vehicle crimes.

It is hoped that the PACT (Police and Community in Action) initiative will help to not only reduce crime and the fear of crime, but also would develop greater community /police liaison working going forward
7. Report from Village Hall Committee
DEFFORD-cum-BESFORD VILLAGE HALL MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE

Chairman’s Report to Annual Parish Meeting 17th March 2009

First I apologise for not being present at this meeting.  Unfortunately, as the Parish Council know, like many other Parishioners who would like to have attended I must be elsewhere tonight.  No doubt some will be relieved by this.  For the third year in a row I can say “In summary this has not been the year the Committee would have wished it to be”.  What I cannot say this year with full certainty is whether or not we will have a Village Hall of any description to report on next year, but we are hopeful at this point that we can work out some way of continuing to provide at least some level of facility, however minimal, for at least a few years to come.  More of that later.

For myself I would like to thank all my fellow Trustees and on behalf of the whole Committee I would like to thank all those who have supported us during the year, without this support the Committee’s task would be significantly more difficult.  They are too many individuals to list here, but all know who they are, our sincere thanks again.  That said, I believe it is right to single out Sheila Burley for a special thank you.  Sheila has organised the village litter pick for five years.  This fund raiser benefits the whole village and all its residents.  Sheila stood down from this role at the end of last year.  The whole village owes Sheila a debt of gratitude for this.  Her shoes have been filled by Heather Greenhalgh, a determined fund raiser in her own right, for which she also deserves special thanks.  

On the subject of fund raising I am pleased to report that this has continued successfully.  Despite criticism from some quarters that we have not been diligent in our fundraising efforts, as this Committee passes its fourth year in office we can report that during that time we have raised a total of just over £10,500.  Our predecessors raised £11,200 in their four years, demonstrating that both Committees have a solid and consistent record in this regard.  Our main revenue news is that our income for the year has continued to exceed expenditure though this was only achieved via a rental increase (the first for many years) as our energy bill soared through the year.  Whether this can be maintained in the prevailing circumstances is another area of doubt, because as I said last year the Bowling Club’s continued custom may be unsustainable in the existing hall because of its sloping and humped floor and its width restriction.  In addition, the two other organisations which expressed an interest in using the new hall and which would have added much to our revenue will not now become customers.

We have also redesigned our website and will continue with its expansion.  Whilst we no longer have a village shop in the parish, we now have Defford Shopping Centre open for business with 117 shops, including household names such as Marks & Spencer and John Lewis.  All purchases benefit the Village Hall.  For those not on-line, vouchers are available and can be spent just like any other vouchers, i.e. Marks & Spencer or Somerfield again all benefiting the Village Hall.  Prices are identical to those in the shops themselves.  We will be enhancing the site over the next year to include even more choice and improve its design.  Our sincere thanks to Mark Young for all his work on this very exciting development.

What is the future.  In truth we are where we are and have to work from there.  In due course the Committee will invite all residents to a meeting at which we will explain what has been done over the past three years, provide a time line for the project and have available for inspection the correspondence supporting these.  Parishioners can then make up their own minds and express their opinions about the future of their village hall. 

The Parish Council were first asked in November 2006 (in writing) to progress the legal process of making the car park site available for a new village hall (which they had voted to do in the preceding May).  Irrespective of anyone’s opinion as to why,  the fact remains that 28 months later the land is still not available.  Last year, as I did the year before, I asked the Parish Council to work with us towards a better village hall.  12 months later I ask the same question for the third time.  Time will tell whether that question will need to be repeated for the fourth time at next year’s APM.

8. Reports from Village Organisations
(a) Charities report Mrs Margaret Mallett gave an update on the work of Besford Relief in Need. Grants totalling £179.91 had been paid during the year. 
The meeting closed at 9 05 pm

   Minutes approved............................................. Chairman 23rd March 2010                                                                                   

